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1.
The first democratic Parliament, elected in 1994, inherited the rules and orders of the previous legislature. The Interim Constitution provided that these would apply for a transitional period while a new regulatory framework was developed. Some important preliminary changes were adopted in 1994/5, but new Rules covering Questions, the committee system, the legislative process and the processing of written instruments  were finally written and agreed in  1997, as well as Joint Rules for the National Assembly and the National Council of Provinces, after the new Constitution came into effect.
2.
The rules have since been amended, mostly on an ad hoc basis, to provide for new policies and procedures. At the same time new parliamentary conventions and practices have developed. However, the first nine chapters of the Assembly's Rules, covering House sittings, have not been revised since 1994. In this respect it has proven necessary for Parliament to assess its procedures to ensure they allow for the legislature to optimally discharge its responsibilities. 

3.
The review process was initiated in 2012 when the Assembly Rules Committee mandated its subcommittee on rules to develop and submit an appropriate work strategy. This strategy was subsequently approved and the subcommittee began the review with the intention that it be completed, ideally by 2013 but otherwise by the end of the Fourth Parliament in 2014. In preparation for the review a workshop was held during which local and international parliamentary experts were asked to share their experiences. The subcommittee also contracted a number of former members and a special advisor, former Secretary to the National Assembly Mr K Hahndiek, to assist. 
4.
The subcommittee then proceeded, first, to invite interested public organisations including political parties to submit comments on the rules and, second, to establish a task team to assess individual rules in detail and prepare amendments. This team was convened by Mr Mdakane, as convenor, and included 5 members and two former members.  Members included: Mr J Jeffery; Ms S Kaylan; Ms J Killian; Mr M Oriani-Ambrosini and former member: Mr M Ellis; and Ms S Seaton.

5.
The task team has now concluded its review of Chapters 1-9 of the rules – chapters that had not been revised since 1994.  The revised draft rules were circulated to parties in June 2013 with the intention that the subcommittee meet in August, ideally within the next two weeks of this month, to deliberate on and finalize the drafts. Once concluded the subcommittee will report back to the Rules Committee on Chapters 1-9 and thereafter proceed, perhaps with a slightly different approach, to review the remaining chapters. Chapters 1-9 could then go the House for adoption before the end of the Fourth Parliament leaving an important legacy for future. 

